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STAFF REPORT
SUBJECT
Proposed Motion 2009-0607 requests the Executive to negotiate with the purchaser of the County’s Summit Pit property, Summit Place 156 LLC (“LLC”), amendments to the existing Purchase and Sale Agreement (“PSA”).  By this motion, the Council would be requesting changes in the PSA that would result in extending by one year all remaining critical deadlines, including: the dates by which both parties must waive their contingencies, the closing dates of the parcel transfers and the date by which the payments must be made.  This motion also requests the Executive negotiate a modification to the Memorandum of Agreement (“MOA”) with the City of Maple Valley (“MV”) and the LLC to push back the date by which the property would be annexed into the City. 
SUMMARY
The development of the Summit Pit property is traveling down two separate but intertwining tracks.  The first track is the goal of ultimate annexation of the property by MV, as outlined in the October 2008 MOA.  The second track is the PSA, the terms of which became effective as of February 19, 2009.   
As recent events have revealed, protracted negotiations between the Executive and the LLC to amend the PSA have had ripple effects to the agreements contemplated for annexation.  In addition, MV and the LLC are still in discussions regarding the terms of a development agreement for the property, a necessary agreement under the PSA.  These two parties approached the Executive for extensions of critical dates in the respective agreements – the MOA and PSA.   
BACKGROUND
MOA/Joint Plan ILA
By the terms of the MOA, the legislative bodies of the County and the City were to have approved the general planning document for property (referred to as the “joint plan”) by June 30, 2009.  The joint plan is a general document setting forth the parameters of the types of development will be allowed on the property.  According to the terms of the MOA, from that document, MV and the County are to then agree on the actual development regulations that MV will apply to the property once annexation occurs.
  

The City Council in a June 22 resolution authorized its City Manager to execute an interlocal agreement (“ILA”) with the County that would adopt the joint plan.  However, the resolution conditioned that authorization on the County Council adopting the ILA without any changes to it or the joint plan.  On June 29, the Executive transmitted an ordinance approving the joint plan ILA for Council approval.
The joint plan was cooperatively developed by all three entities.  In contrast, the ILA contained language to which the LLC objected.  Although not a party to the ILA, the LLC wrote several letters to County Councilmembers stating its objections to some of the terms in the ILA and raising the specter that if the Council adopted the ILA over the objections of the LLC, the County could be in breach of its PSA obligations to the LLC.
  Similarly, MV public officials also wrote to Councilmembers responding to the points raised by the LLC in opposition to the ILA.  
Two days before the July 15 Committee of the Whole meeting at which the ILA and the joint plan were to be taken up, LLC representatives met with MV officials and Council personal staff.  At that meeting, the parties discussed the possibility of extending the deadlines in both the MOA and PSA.  The next day, the MV city attorney requested that the legislation adopting the ILA and joint plan be removed from the COW agenda and action deferred until mid-August to give the parties time to resolve the outstanding issues and MV to propose revisions to the ILA.  
Subsequently, on July 21, the Executive met with representatives from both the LLC and MV to discuss the desires of both to extend the dates by which the property would annexed into MV (requiring an amendment to the MOA) and the date by which the LLC would waive its feasibility contingency (requiring an amendment to the PSA).  
The Executive has not successfully negotiated with the LLC any change to the PSA.  
Under the current MOA, the goal is for annexation to occur by December 31, 2009.  Pursuant to ¶9 of the MOA, the LLC agreed to forbear submitting any development applications with DDES until February 19, 2010.  While the potential of the LLC’s voluntary moratorium on submitting development applications expiring before annexation may happen has been reported to be a grave concern of MV, even if the LLC were to start the process with the County, there is little that it could accomplish in the short term.  Only limited development is allowed under the current Urban Reserve designation (one house per five acres).  As such, the LLC would need either to obtain a rezone or go through the Urban Planned Development process.  Neither of these applications would vest.  Accordingly, although the LLC could begin the development review process, it would be some time until its rights could be permanently established through vesting.  Therefore, the February 2010 deadline is not as dire as it might first appear.  

PSA

To recapitulate, the County entered into a PSA by which the LLC will pay the County $51 million over a period of 6, but perhaps 8 years.  See attachment 2 for the possible chronologies for the Installment Payments.

Currently, under the terms of the PSA, the LLC must, in writing, either:

1. on or before February 19, 2010, notify the County that it cannot waive its development feasibility contingency, resulting in the PSA terminating and the escrow note of $1,750,000 being returned to the LLC; (PSA ¶ 5.1.2) or 
2. at least 30 days before February 19, 2010, notify the County that the LLC has not entered into a development agreement with the City of Maple Valley (“MV”)
 and request a six month extension of the LLC’s feasibility contingency period (PSA ¶ 5.1.3).  
If the LLC elects to extend its feasibility contingency period by six months (to August 19, 2010), it must deliver to the County, along with the written notice, $50,000.  This $50,000 would be added to the earnest money (meaning it is not added to the purchase price).  Once the LLC has waived its feasibility contingencies, this $50,000 together with the earnest money note converted to cash, is released to the County. 
Another PSA provision that is relevant to the negotiations between the Executive and the LLC provides that the LLC may opt to not make an annual payment (called a “Closing Waiver” in the PSA).   Under the current PSA, the LLC may exercise this option two times, may not use it on the first installment payment and may not exercise the waivers in consecutive years.  As provided in the PSA at ¶ 2.2:

In the event Buyer (the LLC) elects to exercise a waiver, in addition to the amount of the next Installment Payment, the Buyer shall pay to Seller (the County) at the next Installment Closing Date an amount equal to five percent (5%) of the aggregate amount of the remaining Installment Payments, including the Installment Payment then due, (hereinafter referred to as the “Waiver Fee”). The Waiver Fee shall not be applicable to the Purchase Price and shall be nonrefundable.

According to Executive staff, in the July and August discussions with the LLC representatives, the LLC’s proposition was to extend the contingency waiver deadline only for the LLC and not the County.  No compensation for this extension was offered.  However, the LLC also offered to refrain from submitting any development applications until the property was annexed by MV.  According to personal staff familiar with this matter, this is a significant concession and very important to MV.  It will ensure that there would be no race to DDES if annexation is not completed by December 31, 2009, as currently contemplated by the MOA 
In a September 2, 2009 letter, the Executive made a formal counteroffer to the LLC to extend the date by which the LLC had to waive its feasibility contingency.  The terms of the Executive’s offer were:  
1. make the LLC exercise its option under the current PSA to extend the due diligence/feasibility deadline from February 2010 to August 2010, and the deposit of $50,000 in earnest money, consistent with the PSA’s ¶ 5.1.3; 
2. allow the LLC an additional 6 month extension from August 2010 to February  2011, requiring an additional $50,000 cash earnest money be deposited; 
3. if the LLC exercises this second 6 month extension, require the LLC’s current $1,750,000 earnest note be converted to cash and held in escrow until the feasibility contingency is resolved; 
4. if the LLC does not waive its feasibility contingency, the money would be released to the LLC and the PSA terminated; if the contingency were waived, it would be released to the County consistent with the terms of the PSA;
5.  if the LLC exercised the new 6 month extension, then it would be treated the LLC’s first waiver under the Agreement (PSA ¶2.2) and would require a payment at the Initial Closing Date of the Waiver Fee of 5% of the purchase price ($2.55 million) in addition to the $16 million due for the portion of the property being conveyed, less the earnest money already released to the County.  
6. All other provisions and deadlines in the PSA would remain unchanged, meaning the date by which the County needed to waive its remaining contingencies would not change and would remain March 1, 2011. (PSA ¶5.2.4)
In this counteroffer, the Executive did not include as a condition that the County receive reciprocal extension on its contingency periods.  The LLC rejected the Executive’s counteroffer, but proposed that both the County’s and LLC’s feasibility periods be extend one year, as well as the date by which the first installment payment would be due - in effect, pushing back a year all of the remaining deadlines contained in the PSA.  
In a September 17 letter, the Executive rejected the LLC’s proposal, listing several reasons.  The Executive gave the LLC until October 15 to reconsider the Executive’s September 2 proposal.  According to Executive staff, the LLC did not respond to that deadline.  
ANALYSIS 
Cost of delay to the County

In the recital section of the Proposed Motion, it states that the LLC has agreed to pay $100,000 to offset the County’s costs of additional borrowing and construction inflation in exchange for the one year delay.  However there are two issues that provision:
1. according to Executive staff, the $100,00 has never been offered during negotiation discussions with the LLC; and 

2. by the calculations from the Roads Services Division and the Office of Management and Budget, a one year delay of relocating the Summit Pit facilities to the selected Ravensdale site will result in an additional $1.2 million ($900,000 in additional borrowing costs and $300,000 in construction inflation). 
In the operative section of the Proposed Motion, the amount of compensation is not addressed directly.  The Proposed Motion states: 
The King County executive is requested to negotiate amendments to the Summit Pit Purchase and Sale Agreement, as requested by the developer to extend by one year, all critical dates including the county's and the developer's feasibility periods and closing dates.

It does not appear that during the previous negotiations between the Executive and LLC did the parties ever discuss the projected costs of the delay.  While the Executive’s proposal was fashioned after the existing PSA terms, it predicated on the County’s contingency deadlines remaining the same, thus exposing the County to greater risk than originally contemplated.  However, with the contingency deadlines being pushed out for both parties, this imbalance of risk is removed and the appropriate measure should be based on the projected cost of delay.  This motion does not instruct the Executive to accept any particular amount.  However, based on the Executive’s own calculations, compensation should not exceed $1.2 million.  
Amendments to MOA

Once the PSA amendments are negotiated, the Executive is also requested to negotiate amendments to the MOA to memorialize the LLC’s agreement to only file its development applications after the property has been annexed and setting the new goal of having annexation completed by August 2010.  
Review by Executive, City and LLC
The Proposed Motion has been reviewed by the City and the LLC and they have expressed that its provisions are acceptable.  Executive staff have reviewed the Proposed Motion and the Council received a letter from the Executive, dated October 29, 2009, but received today in which he expresses his concern that the LLC should pay the County’s costs for delay.  
ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Motion 2009-0607

2. PSA Schedules
3. Letter from Executive received 11/09/09

� Moving forward with formulation of MV’s pre-annexation development regulations is not contingent on the two municipalities adopting the joint plan ILA. Nevertheless, MV has deferred further action on this follow-on body of work, asserting that it is awaiting the Council’s action on the joint plan.  (Without these development regulations, the County would not move forward with the annexation.)  Contrary to the letters submitted by MV on this point, to has been reported that MV does not want the Council to take action on the joint plan or its implementing ILA until the issues with the extension of the PSA are resolved.


� The prosecuting attorney’s office opined that the County executing the ILA as drafted would not violate any PSA obligation.  


� As of the writing of this staff report, the LLC and MV have only begun preliminary discussions regarding the development agreement for the Summit Pit property.
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